E02/146

Committee/Panel:
Executive Committee

Meeting Date:
19 December 2002

Lead Councillor/s:
Joan Girling

Local Councillor/s:
Councillors for divisions in St Edmundsbury Borough

Sponsor:
P J Thompson, Director of Environment and Transport

Contact Point:
D W Ayre (ext 3145)

St edmundsbury borough replacement local plan, 1st draft: request for statement of general conformity with suffolk structure plan 2001

briEf summary of report

1. St Edmundsbury Borough Council intends to place the St Edmundsbury Borough Replacement Local Plan on first deposit and has requested a statement that the draft Plan is in general conformity with the Suffolk Structure Plan 2001.  It is considered that the Plan does conform generally.  There will be an opportunity to make detailed representations when the Plan is placed on deposit, expected to be in January 2003.

Action Recommended

2. That a Statement of General Conformity for the St Edmundsbury Borough Replacement Local Plan (1st Deposit) be issued to St Edmundsbury Borough Council.

reason for recommendation

3. The County Council is required by statute to respond to the Borough Council on the conformity issue.  The draft Local Plan is considered to conform generally with the Structure Plan.

Alternative Options

4. To issue a statement indicating that the draft Local Plan does not conform generally to the Structure Plan in one or more respects.

AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

5. This report deals with a statutory requirement placed upon the County Council by the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended) and the Town and Country Planning (Development Plan) (England) Regulations 1999.

6. St Edmundsbury Borough Council will shortly place the draft St Edmundsbury Replacement Local Plan ("the Plan") on deposit to enable formal objections and representations to be made.  As required by statute, a copy has been sent to the County Council with a request that a Statement of General Conformity with the Suffolk Structure Plan 2001 be issued.

7. The Plan covers the period up to 2016 and has been prepared following publication of an Issues Report in February 2000 and consideration of the responses received.  The Borough Council intends to place the Plan on deposit for six weeks starting in January 2003.  The County Council will have the opportunity to make representations on matters of principle and detail at that time.  Consultation with directorates will be undertaken before these representations are finalised.

General Conformity

8. A Local Plan will generally conform to the Structure Plan if it adequately interprets and implements the county-wide strategic policy.  There are two main groups of issues dealt with in the Structure Plan which should be properly addressed if the St Edmundsbury Plan is to be considered as generally conforming:

a) the scale and location of provision for housing up to 2016, provision for economic and employment growth, and the prioritisation of use of brownfield land in meeting development needs;

b) provision for transport consistent with the transport objectives and policies of the Structure Plan.
Housing provision up to 2016

9. The Plan makes housing proposals which, if fully implemented, would deliver 9,460 dwellings between 1996 and 2016, at an average of about 470 per year.  This is an over-allocation of 660 dwellings when compared with Structure Plan policy CS8, which allocates 8,800 dwellings between 1996 and 2016, at an average of 440 per year.  The Plan assumes that 95% of current planning permissions will be implemented.  Outstanding land allocations from the current Local Plan have been included where they conform to the latest national and Structure Plan guidance.  From the Plan allocations, some 1,820 new dwellings are expected to come forward on brownfield sites.

10. The Borough Council calculates that 3,300 dwellings have been built between 1996 and 2002, at an average annual rate of 550.  Only about 390 dwellings per year would therefore be required for the remainder of the Plan period (2002-2016) to deliver the Structure Plan provision.  However, the Borough Council believes that in order to maintain the momentum of economic growth in the Borough and to deliver a good mix of housing, including a significant proportion of affordable housing, provision for 440 dwellings per year to 2016 would be prudent. 

11. The draft Plan allocates three main greenfield sites for housing: Vinefields Farm, Bury St Edmunds (50 dwellings); land off Newmarket Road, Bury St Edmunds (the “Westley” site, for up to 800 dwellings); and land at north-west Haverhill (up to 1,150 dwellings).  It is made clear that, where sufficient brownfield sites exist, they should be developed in preference to greenfield sites.  Housing development will therefore only be permitted on the Vinefields Farm site after April 2006, and at the Westley site after April 2008.  The Plan states that there is likely to be insufficient brownfield land available in Haverhill up to 2006 to maintain balanced growth.  Therefore, in addition to existing commitments for 270 dwellings, and 90 dwellings on land identified through an urban capacity study, an early release  of greenfield land for 200 dwellings is seen as necessary in north west Haverhill.

12. The housing proposals are considered to conform generally with the Structure Plan.  The over-allocation of 7% for the whole Borough is relatively modest and within the bounds of general conformity.  Officers are discussing significant differences in housing completion rates over the past 10 years as measured by the two authorities.  If St Edmundsbury’s historic completion rates are revised downwards towards a figure the County Council believes is more accurate, and the future annual completion rate of 440 dwellings is retained, then the over-allocation of housing for the Plan period compared to Structure Plan policy CS8 will also fall.  This matter may require formal submissions at deposit stage.
13. The total housing provision for Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill, which includes existing commitments and brownfield sites as well as the greenfield allocations referred to in paragraph 11, is consistent with the roles of these towns in accommodating housing growth as defined in Structure Plan policy CS3.   
Employment land provision up to 2016

14. As well as making provision based on historic take-up rates, the Borough Council is proposing to allocate additional land in Bury St Edmunds in an attempt to capture research and technology development related to the Cambridge-2-Ipswich corridor.  66 hectares is allocated, including 26 hectares at the Suffolk Business Park, Moreton Hall and 11 hectares at the Westley strategic site.  No new allocations are proposed in Haverhill, since current provision exceeds likely take-up to 2016.  All existing allocations are retained, to provide a range of sites and to attract additional employment growth as part of the Cambridge sub-region.  The Hanchet End Business Park is to be retained as a key “gateway” employment site to the town.
15. The distribution of these employment land provisions is generally consistent with the roles of Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill in accommodating employment development as envisaged in Structure Plan policy CS2.  Further consideration will be given to the scale and distribution of allocations for the Borough as a whole at deposit stage, in the light of Structure Plan advice on the sustainability of such provision.  Formal representations may be recommended at that time.

Transport policies, including proposals for new roads

16. 
17. The Plan’s transport strategy is considered to be in general conformity with the Structure Plan.  In particular, policies on the preferred sequence of priorities between different modes of travel, the development of cycling and pedestrian strategies, and improving the quality and use of public transport are endorsed and expanded upon.
18. Two development-related road schemes in St Edmundsbury included in Structure Plan policy T12, the Bury St Edmunds Eastern Relief Road and the Haverhill Northern Relief Road, are identified on the Plan proposals map.  Neither of these schemes raises conformity issues.
19. Two other significant transport schemes are discussed.  It is suggested that a bus-based transport interchange and a bus park will be necessary as part of the infrastructure for the Westley development.  A park-and-ride scheme could form part of this transport interchange, although there are a number of other options.  Secondly, land at Moreton Hall is allocated for a new railway halt to serve the Bury St Edmunds area.  It is expected that the station will serve as a transport interchange with the car, buses and other modes of travel.  Both of these schemes are consistent with Structure Plan policy and raise no conformity issues, although there may be matters of detail warranting formal representations at deposit stage.
Conclusions

20. Some matters requiring representations at deposit stage have been touched on in this report.  Others may arise from a more detailed analysis of the draft Plan.   However the main features of the strategy are considered to be fully consistent with the Structure Plan and a Statement of General Conformity can be issued.

ANTICIPATED TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENT TIMESCALES

21. Subject to the Committee authorising the issue of a statement on 19 December 2002, the legal requirement will be met when the statement is issued to St Edmundsbury Borough Council shortly thereafter.

POLICY AND PERFORMANCE PLAN
22. Ensuring conformity between Local Plans and the Structure Plan helps to achieve two objectives under the Sustainable Suffolk theme: “encourage more people to use public transport" and "support local businesses, develop the local  economy and improve training opportunities".

CONSULTATIONS

23. The Director of Education has been consulted in the course of preparing this report.

Sources of further information

c) Suffolk Structure Plan 2001

d) St Edmundsbury Borough Replacement Local Plan, 1st draft (copy available in Group rooms)
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